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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

March 12, 2008

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

                                          Claire Spain-Remy, Chair







  Marc Gaspard

  Dave Hamry 







  Don Meyer
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Mary Chikwinya, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Mr. Edward Leitner, President PCFT

Ms. Marjo Burdick, WPEA Chief Job Representative

Ms. Rebecca Zimmerman, ASPCFS President

Mr. Andrew Monson, ASPCP President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Happy Rons, Michael Taylor, Margaret Payne, Judy DeJardin, Teresa Carlo, Kristin Risinger, Teah Bergstrom-Lynch, Lori Griffin, Frank Brasile, Katy Olsen, Beth Thoms, Patrick Ewing, Jamie Fitzgerald, Laurie Shuster, Mary Russell, Sharon Camner, Rajesh lal, Lynn Olson, Nikki Poppen-Egan, Jim Grote, Ken Owen, Mike Hoelscher, Mari Kruger, Shelley Brockel, Karen Myers, Denise Hartley, Carol Roberton, Ann Salak, Alysha Myers, Patty Nelson.
CALL TO ORDER
Dr. Spain-Remy called the meeting to order at 1:30 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Dr. Spain-Remy led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS

MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the February 13, 2008 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

GUESTS


Sam Miller, Tutoring Support Supervisor, Puyallup 
EXECUTIVE SESSION
At 1:33 pm, Dr. Spain-Remy announced that the “Board would now go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meetings law, to discuss personnel issues. The executive session will conclude in thirty minutes unless we announce that it is being extended. No action will be taken during the executive session and the regular meeting will be reconvened immediately following the completion of the executive session.”

At 2:12 pm, Dr. Spain-Remy announced that “the executive session had ended at 2:12 pm. The board took no action during the executive session. The regular meeting is reconvened at 2:12 pm.”

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Tenure Process

Board Action 2008-01 Continuance in the Tenure Process

Mr. Gaspard read the attached action item, Continuance in the Tenure Process. Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve.







MOTION PASSED
Board Action 2008-02 Continuance in the Tenure Process- Fourth Year

Mr. Meyer read the attached action item, Continuance in the Tenure Process-Fourth Year. Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve.







MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2008-03 Granting of Tenure
Mr. Hamry read the attached action item, Granting of Tenure. Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve.







MOTION PASSED

Dr. Green and Ms. Chikwinya introduced faculty members who were present. They briefly described contributions brought to the District by each faculty member.

Dr. Johnson extended her congratulations to Ms. Carlo and Mr. Staneff for being granted tenure. She stated that faculty are the core of our mission. She added that this is just the beginning of their growth and opportunities at Pierce College.
Board Action 2008-04 Sabbatical Leave Request for Ms. Denise Hartley

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve Sabbatical Leave for Ms. Denise Hartley.







MOTION PASSED

Ms. Hartley, a member of the English Department, briefly described her plans to spend her time through a number of avenues. First, she plans to study the connection between types of learning and storytelling, including attending storytelling festivals to study community and network with festival planners to help her plan Pierce College’s Multicultural Storytelling Event.  She also will build and study community through a three-week trip to Ghana, Africa. Finally, Denise plans to devote some time studying the relationship between written stories (literature), traditional storytelling (oral), and visual storytelling (film) by writing a novella that will be transformed into a screenplay, then writing an oral version.

Board Action 2008-05 Sabbatical Leave Request for Ms. Sharon Camner
Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve Sabbatical Leave for Ms. Sharon Camner.






MOTION PASSED

Ms. Camner a member of the Mathematics Department, briefly described her proposal to explore math for education majors for the purpose of supporting one of our newest classes, ECE 161: Mathematics for Early Childhood Education. In developing this course, the ECE and Math Departments found that no textbook currently exists to support the learning of ECE students, so Sharon will use her sabbatical to develop materials for an ECE 161 textbook.

All District Day
 Ms. Christie Flynn reported that the District Policy and Governance Cabinet’s shared governance subcommittee has been working very hard this quarter.

Initially, the committee gathered over forty articles covering the topic area of shared governance, and nine article discussion forums were held.  A total of one hundred and eight people attended these sessions and talked both about the content of the articles as well as the implications for Pierce College (7 students, 34 classified staff, 28 faculty, and 39 administrators.)

 Participants were asked several questions about shared governance.  Some of the findings were:

· 75% of the participants felt like Pierce employees don’t have a good understanding of shared governance.

· Over half also felt that Pierce College’s model of shared governance needs tweaking.
· 75% also felt that shared governance was a good topic of conversation for the college community to be having at this time. 
Each group then talked about major themes from the articles and had an opportunity to rank the major themes and how they related to Pierce College. All of the groups came up with trust as the major area where we as a college needed to put our energy with the second most important area being role-clarity and decision-making.
All of the groups were consistent about the major theme areas of trust and role clarity/ decision making.  Additional themes brought forward were: communication, respect/relationships, training, leadership, and responsibility. 
The above themes were taken forward to a town hall meeting on All-District Day where each of the major themes were written on a large sheet of paper, and everyone had the opportunity to write on sticky notes their thoughts about those topics. Every one of those sticky notes has been typed into what is now a sixteen page document that has gone back to Cabinet and the subcommittee. The goal is to go out one more time and ask the college community for priorities for what we take on and in what order.  This information will go back to Cabinet where next steps will be developed.

Ms. Flynn expressed her opinion that, “ all of the people who participated in the forums and at the town hall meeting were remarkably consistent about the things we need to work on, surrounding trust, inclusion in the decision-making process, feedback, responsibility and respect.” Each of the discussion groups was very open and thoughtful and the conversations were very rich.

She also stated, “That some of this work around these themes will need to be done by Cabinet, or the executive team or somewhere in the administration, most of it is really work at the supervisor, mid-manager level, and all of it seemed relevant to all of us in this room.”  There are things about participating, showing up to meetings, reading and responding to email, providing feedback, being respectful, etc. that apply to all of members of the college community.
Dr. Johnson reported that also on All-District Day, Dr. Pam Cox-Otto, CEO of Interact Communications; gave a presentation on the new Pierce College brand and that information would be presented to the Board at their April meeting.
Dr. Spain-Remy commented that she was very impressed with the number of employees who attended and participated at the All-District Day.
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Rebecca Zimmerman)

Ms. Zimmerman reported that campus affairs senator Judy Jones resigned her position, during discussion within student government it was decided that the campus affairs position would be selected from the previous applicants. James Pogreba was appointed and ratified in accordance with the ASPCFS Constitution. 

Ms. Zimmerman stated that student government is preparing to host the “Cram ‘n Jam” event in March. The purpose of this event is to give students an environment where they can do some last minute studying, use the library or meet with a tutor prior to their final exams.  

Ms. Zimmerman reported that the district has started the budgeting process for the 2008-2009 Services and Activities fee. She is serving as the chair for the committee representing the Fort Steilacoom campus and there is student representation from the activities board, Pioneer campus newspaper, Phi Theta Kappa Honor Society and a student at large. All students involved have an understanding of how the budgeting process works and are looking forward to working with the Puyallup committee for district proposals. 

In closing, Ms. Zimmerman added that she is planning the Student Government Presidents Forum that Piece College Fort Steilacoom is hosting in April. This event will be a great place to network with other student body presidents and she is hoping to build a relationship with the Pierce County college’s presidents. 
ASPCP (Reported by Andrew Monson)

Mr. Monson provided the board members with copies of the Puyallup Post newspaper featuring a timeline of Pierce College celebrating our forty years. 
Mr. Monson reported that the Health Education Center is nearing completion. The planning committee has been on many vision trips to other facilities to look at furniture, equipment, and floor plans for the building. They would like to make the best decisions possible when purchasing equipment for the facility.
Mr. Monson reported that a joint S&A committee meeting had been held; both colleges have agreed upon district allocations. The meeting was very collaborative and there was good teamwork demonstrated by both campuses. 
Mr. Monson reported that final plans are being made for spring quarter activities. Student government and activities are planning a “Student Appreciation Week” in June were they will host a luau, Hawaiian band, dunk tank, and photo booth. They will also be highlighting the Raiders mascot; they believe many students don’t know that Pierce College has a mascot.
In closing, Mr. Monson stated that the winter quarter Africa series was a great success. Mr. Ngugi wa ‘Thiongo event was well attended, Mr. Robert Sager presented “The Geology and Ecology of East Africa” and the two last events will be “Women and Health in Africa” with Peris Kibera, and the movie Hotel Rwanda. It’s been such a great quarter working with all the different faculty and staff in the district in the educational journey from Pierce to Africa.
PCFT President (Reported by Ed Leitner)

Mr. Leitner stated that today is a day celebration in the Tenure process. He offered his congratulations to Ms. Carlo and Mr. Staneff on achieving tenure and the many faculty members who were granted continuance in the process. He also offered congratulations to Ms. Hartley and Ms. Camner who both were granted sabbaticals. Mr. Leitner thanked Ms. Alysha Myers for all of her work on behalf of the Pierce College Faculty.

Mr. Leitner stated that PCFT would be hosting a staff appreciation breakfast on March 20th at each campus to celebrate all of the work that the Pierce College staff does on behalf of faculty and students.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Marjo Burdick)
Ms. Burdick reported that WPEA endorsed the following legislation going to Governor Gregoire:
· SB 6776 – Modifying state whistleblower protections

· SB 5621- Insurance Rate Accountability

· HB 2602- Employment leave for victims of domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking

· SB 6333- Establishing a citizens’ work group on health care

Ms. Burdick stated that All-District Day was a great day. Staff members had the opportunity to learn about shared governance, the new brand for the college, and were able to attend various workshops presented by colleagues. It was nice to reconnect with folks we only normally talk to on the phone.
Ms. Burdick gave a big shout out to Ms. Bucholz and Ms. Yochum for the “Artic Costume Contest” held on March 3rd. It was a great way to celebrate the endurance of the construction at the Fort Steilacoom campus.
Ms. Burdick offered her congratulations to board chair Dr. Spain-Remy on her new position as Medical Director for MultiCare Health Systems.

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Legislative Update

Dr. Johnson reported that the House Appropriations and Capital Budget Chairs released their budget proposals for consideration by the two respective committees. Hearings have been held in both committees on the proposals. 
Operating budget highlights include:

· $1.5 million for digital libraries

· $325,000 for childcare matching grants

· $1 million for incumbent health care worker training

· $500,00 to convert some part-time faculty to full-time

· Partial funds for requested maintenance and operation costs for new facilities

· $115,000 to promote ABE

Dr. Johnson stated that no operating funds are provided for campus security, running start, worker retraining, or equipment. Pierce College did receive $4 million for Fort Steilacoom Cascade Core Phase I to assist with the mold/water damage. Many thanks go out to Representative Bill Fromhold and Tami Green for their support of Pierce College.
Dr. Johnson reported that the no capital funds are provided to the SBCTC for campus security, but the Washington State Patrol receives $200,000 to conduct a campus security needs assessment and fiscal impact study, including a mapping information system.
In answer to Mr. Gaspard’s question regarding Running Start, Dr. Johnson stated that together with SBCTC the college provided budget proviso language to the chair of the Senate Ways and Means Committee. The suggested proviso language was to implement the SBCTC running start request to count Running Start students as state enrollments. Unfortunately, the Senate passed the budget without any amendments regarding Running Start. Senator Mike Carrell had an amendment in the packet to allow colleges to count 0.4 FTE but withdrew the amendment in committee. It was a sad day for Pierce College however we will continue to work this issue next year.
Budget Update

Ms. Wiszmann reported that all divisions and departments across the district participated in budget presentations, without exception the materials presented have been well organized and the discussions have been very rich. All divisions and departments presented their fixed cost increases, critical needs, and proposals for FTE growth requests. Approximately 1.6 million dollars of requests have been presented.
Ms. Wiszmann stated that at the March District Policy and Governance Cabinet meeting (who serves as the district budget oversight team) our current operating budget, anticipated expenditures, revenue sources, and anticipated revenue were shared. All numbers are currently very preliminary projections at this point. As always decisions yet to be made in Olympia and further discussions and analysis internally will continue to change the numbers as the planning process goes along.  The April board study session will focus on the budget planning process.
Board Action 2008-06 Authorization to Expend Reserves

Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to authorize the expenditure of reserves up to $240,000.






MOTION PASSED

Ms. Yochum explained that the noise level generated by the construction activity related to the Cascade Core renovation project at Pierce College Fort Steilacoom is much higher and more disruptive than anticipated and due to the on-going mold and water damage issues numerous classrooms are not functional. It has become necessary to bring two classroom portables to the Fort Steilacoom campus, which will provide four additional classrooms.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the cost will be approximately $200,000, which will include site prep, set-up, two-year rental, and removal of the two portables.  Infrastructure costs are still being estimated and facilities are working on where to locate the buildings.

 Mr. Meyer asked if mold and water are everywhere, is this a serious design flaw that any new construction project should avoid?  Mr. Taylor stated that the college has hired Olympic Associates to inspect and provide a report on the wall condition in the Cascade building and we have extended their study to the Olympic North and South buildings. The college will have the final report in the near future. Olympic Associates has been given the approval to begin to review the plans for the exterior wall structure of both the new Science building at Fort Steilacoom and the Arts and Allied Health building at Puyallup to avoid the same situation. We want to be proactive and assure ourselves that we have a quality design for our new buildings. 
BOARD CHAIR REPORT

Mr. Meyer reported that Pierce College along with the other colleges in Pierce County is hosting the Spring Trustees (TACTC) conference. He encouraged all board members to attend; he noted that a young futurist (Kanna Hudson) would be the keynote speaker. She will focus on the millennial generation. 
BOARD BUSINESS

Extra-Mile Award

Ms. Shelley Brockel presented the Board members with the 2008 Extra Mile Award packets. This is an annual award presented by the Trustees to an employee from the college who has given their time and effort above and beyond what is required from their job. This employee has made significant contributions, which has enhanced or contributed to the quality of the college district.  Nominations are solicited with the award being given at the employee recognition ceremony. The ceremony will be April 25, 2008 at Pierce College Fort Steilacoom. Dr. Spain-Remy will attend and present the award on behalf of the Trustees.

Trustees Activities Calendar

Due to the board member’s schedules we will not have a quorum for the April meeting. Possible dates will be sent out by email and a new date for the meeting will be selected.

A college event calendar was shared; trustees will sign up for spring events with the board assistant.

NEXT REGULAR

April 9, 2008 McChord Air Force Base
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:30pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             

 
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Claire Spain-Remy, Board Chair
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